down will undoubtedly help him leave his mark in history. Hu will need President Ma's active and close cooperation and Ma's hat as KMT Chairman will help facilitate their collaboration through the KMT-CCP Forum and other platforms.

Likewise, President Ma will run for re-election in March 2012, and to get re-elected, will need China's help through the ECFA process to revive Taiwan's lagging economic growth. Ma's plan of action appears to take on the clothing of Hu's earlier proposal and, in collaboration with Hu, work out measures to strengthen peace and security in the Taiwan Strait, the removal of Chinese missiles pointed at Taiwan, establish a military confidence-building mechanism, and sign a peace accord. According to KMT insiders who are close to Ma, the president has a plan to also make a bid for the Nobel Peace Prize with Chinese President Hu. If former South Korean President Kim Daejung could get the award through a summit in Pyongyang, the cross-Strait peace and detente would have much greater international impact with candidates on both sides of the Taiwan Strait and would be a more compelling case for the Nobel Peace Review Committee come November 2011.

There will be enormous political opposition from the Democratic Progressive Party; there will be massive street protests and rallies, and a call for a plebiscite on the so-called "peace agreement," because many people in Taiwan now see the plan as a sellout to China. On the other hand, a Nobel Peace Prize for President Ma could disarm and severely weaken the opposition, which may encourage Ma to finally nail the coffin on Taiwanese self-determination for the sake of making history. Yet, Taiwan's democracy is dynamic, volatile and difficult to predict; and no one can rule out the possibility that Taiwanese voters would vote Ma out of office in the 2012 presidential election. In the meantime, the situation looks grim.

Parris H. Chang, Ph.D., is Professor Emeritus of Political Science at Pennsylvania State University and President of Taiwan Institute for Political Economic and Strategic Studies. His former positions include Deputy Secretary-general of Taiwan's National Security Council and chairman of National Defense Committee and Foreign Relation Committee of Legislative Yuan (Taiwan's Parliament).

Notes

1. Ma exerted considerable political pressure on Lien to step down from the KMT Chairmanship in 2005, then he ran and was elected in July 2005 to succeed Lien. During Ma's stint as KMT Chairman 2005-2007, he did not visit China nor attend the KMT-CCP Forum, since he was planning to run for President and tried a keep a distance from China.

In 2007, Ma resigned from the KMT Chairmanship due to a corruption scandal lawsuit, and was replaced by Wu.

* * *

China Makes Strides in Energy "Goout" Strategy

By Wenran Jiang

In recent months, Chinese National Oil Companies (NOCs) struck four major overseas energy deals with Russia, Kazakhstan, Brazil and Venezuela for a combined value of nearly \$50 billion in Chinese capital (Dow Jones News, February 17). The growing footprint and outreach of these NOCs have stoked concerns that Beijing is maneuvering to lock-up global energy assets [1]. Indeed, China has grown to become the world's second largest consumer and importer of oil, and the government has been pushing its NOCs to implement a "go-out" strategy to secure overseas energy supply. Yet this new strategy is taking the shape of a formula of "loans-for-energy," which involves a mix of state-owned and private actors. These complex arrangements indicate that China's expansion of overseas-energy assets is a long term goal and that it is increasingly interested in securing Chinese outward investments from its international partners.

FOUR MAJOR DEALS IN ONE MONTH

In February, CNPC signed a raft of agreements with Moscow, in which China would provide \$25 billion in soft loans to Russia in return for a long-term commitment to supply China with oil. In the same month, China and Venezuela agreed to double their joint investment fund to \$12 billion by injecting an additional \$4 billion from China, in return for Venezuela's state-run oil company PDVSA's commitment to sell CNPC between 80,000-200,000 barrels of oil per day (bpd) by 2015 (Asia Pulse, March 11). On February 19, China Development Bank, a financial institution under the State Council primarily responsible for raising funds for large infrastructure projects, sealed a similar deal with Petrobras—the Brazilian state-owned oil major—for a Chinese loan of \$10 billion in exchange for a 10-year oil supply memorandum. This agreement will allow China's Sinopec and CNPC to receive up to 150,000 bpd beginning this year, increasing to 200,000 bpd in the next nine years (Dow Jones Chinese Financial Wire, May 19). China's fourth "loans-for-oil" deal, which was also signed in February, was with Kazakhstan. Under the terms of the contract, Kazakhstan will receive \$10 billion in financing for its oil projects. China's Export and Import Bank (Exim Bank), the official export credit agency of the Chinese government, lent the state-owned Development

Bank of Kazakhstan \$5 billion, while CNPC extended a \$5 billion loan to its Kazakh counterpart KazMunaiGas (*Reuters*, April 17).

COMPLEX "LOANS-FOR-OIL" FORMULA

The four aforementioned deals all entail extensive and complicated negotiations between the parties involved, and they all involve arrangements in what the Chinese call "loans-for-oil" (daikuan huan shiyuo).

China's \$25 billion deal with Russia, for example, is comprised of four separate core agreements—two loan agreements between China Development Bank and Russian oil firms Rosneft and Transneft, respectively; one oil supply agreement between CNPC and Rosneft; plus one oil pipeline construction and operation agreement between CNPC and Transneft. Under the provisions of the two loan agreements, Russian firms must use Chinese loans for projects related to oil supplies that are going to China, but Rosneft is also permitted to use part of the loan to repay its debts to other non-Chinese financial institutes (*Caijing*, February 20). These agreements could potentially secure oil supplies amounting to 300 million tons over 20 years. The supplies are worth almost \$90 billion at current prices.

Yet it would be inaccurate to presume that China is buying \$90 billion worth of oil with \$25 billion of loan. Instead, China is expected to buy the oil at market price at the time of delivery, and Russia will pay back the loans separately in cash, under an adjustable interest rate. In other words, it may be somewhat misleading to describe the deals as "loans-for-oil."

These arrangements also mean that the construction of a 300,000 bpd link from the Eastern Siberia–Pacific Ocean (ESPO) oil pipeline to China can now be materialized (*Platts Commodity News*, February 17). The long-awaited 1030 km pipeline starts from Skovorodino in the Far East of Russia, and ends at the Daqing oilfield in China's Heilongjiang province (*China Chemical Reporter*, June 6). Once finished at the end of 2010, the pipeline has a capacity to transport 15 million tons of oil to China every year, enough to meet around four percent of China's current oil needs (*Interfax*, February 17). Rosneft expects to send crude to China under the new deal beginning in January 2011 (*Xinhua News Agency*, April 23).

The Petrobras-CNPC/Sinopec deal departs from the former's usual practice of not entering into contracts committing future production and supply in its new agreement with China. It demonstrates that Petrobras is

eager to keep financing on track for its pre-salt exploration in newly found oil reserves (for 8 billion barrel potential) deep beneath the ocean floor off Brazil's southern coast. The entire project requires a \$174.4 billion investment, and \$28.6 billion input for this year alone (*LatinFinance*, April 29; *Reuters*, May 19). On the Chinese side, the 150,000 bpd that Petrobras has promised Sinopec for 2009 would be equivalent to around 4.2 percent of China's overall intake in 2008 (*Platts Oilgram News*, May 21).

The agreement with Venezuela is the least definite in contrast to the other three, as it contains no firm commitment of increasing its supply of oil, but only based on loosely-phrased terms "calling for" PDVSA to sell CNPC between 80,000-200,000 barrels of oil per day" (*The Associated Press*, May 13). During his April 2009 visit to China, Venezuelan President Hugo Chavez announced that the country aims to increase oil shipments to China to one million barrels per day by 2010, as grand a scheme as it may sound, and it is worth noting that Caracas's petroleum shipments to China only reached 168,000 bpd by December 2008, which fell way short of Chavez's original target of 400,000 bpd for 2008 (*Bloomberg*, January 27).

China's new venture with Kazakhstan deviates from the "oil-for-loans" formula. The \$5 billion loan from CNPC will give Chinese oil firms a 50 percent stake in the joint purchase of MangistauMunaiGaz (MMG), Kazakhstan's biggest private oil and gas company (Reuters, April 17). This deal is more like a "loan-for-oil assets" transaction than one of "loan-for-promised-oil supply," which characterizes the previous three contracts, and CNPC will receive half of the oil that will be produced by the jointly owned MMG (the other 50 percent will be owned by the Kazak state-owned firm KazMunaiGas). This model is more in line with the Chinese government's preference for financing acquisitions, since it gives Chinese NOCs direct ownership of resources. In contrast to the other three deals, Chinese NOCs could only extend loans to foreign NOCs for guaranteed oil supplies or possible special access to future exploration projects.

China's inability to obtain outright equity oil assets stems mainly from the oil exporters' mailed grip of their national resources. The increasing nationalistic sentiments evoked by oil-producing countries and the use of energy as a national foreign policy tool suggest that—at least in the short term—these deals far from signal a major breakthrough in China's energy security. Since China was only able to secure 50 percent interest from Kazakstan's MMG, and uncertainty remains as to whether the promised oil supplies are sustainable on a long-term basis without occasional disruption.

Underlying conditions

The global financial crisis -- The "loans-for-oil" deals are unfolding against the backdrop of the global financial crisis and abated global oil consumption. Take Russia for example. Rosneft, 75 percent controlled by the government, was burdened with \$21.2 billion in debt and Transneft with \$7.7 billion (Xinhua News Agency, May 19). For Rosneft, its \$15 billion share of the \$25 billion loan from China will comfortably cover its \$8.5 billion debt maturing this year (Financial Times, February 18). In addition, China's capital injection complements the emergency capital needs of national oil firms in Venezuela and Brazil, allowing them to further expand their market shares and turning resources into capital. As for Kazakhstan, Xue Li from the Chinese Academy of Social Science points out that China's \$10 billion loan could help the Central Asian country initiate its \$14.6 billion dollar economic recovery policy (Xinhua News Agency, April 19).

Put more of China's \$2 trillion foreign reserves into hard assets -- Zhang Guobao, vice minister of the National Development and Reform Commission and head of the NEA, had pointed out in a signed article published in December 2008 in the *People's Daily* (a strong indication of being authoritative statements of government policy) that China should seize the timing of the oil price slump on the international market to increase imports and Chinese enterprises are encouraged by the government to expand overseas (China Daily, March 9). Accompanying such appeals is a call is to take advantage of China's fastaccumulating foreign reserves. The global economic crisis has presented China with a rare opportunity to trade its abundant foreign currency reserves for oil, mineral and other resources around the world. China now has roughly \$2 trillion in foreign exchange, ranking number one in the world, and many state firms are also flush with funds (The Associated Press, February 18). Beijing is considering setting up an oil stabilization fund to support purchases of overseas resources by Chinese oil companies. The plan was submitted at NEA's National Work Conference on Energy held in March 2009 (Xinhua News Agency, March 2).

Oil-producing nations trying to diversify export-markets China offers oil-producing nations, especially Russia and Venezuela, an alternative to Western and U.S. markets, thereby giving them more political clout in the international community and reducing potential vulnerability from their existing buyers. The Russian government plans to increase its crude oil exports to the Asia-Pacific region from three percent in 2000 to 30 percent by 2020, amounting to 100 million tons a year [2]. Similarly, Venezuela regards China as a key link in its strategy of diversifying oil sales away from the United States, which still buys about half of its oil

despite years of political tensions. The rationale also applies to Kazakhstan. In addition to pipelines extending to Russia and Europe, sustainable oil supplies through the existing China-Kazakhstan oil pipeline can enhance Kazakhstan's energy transit potential by diversify its exporting routes, thereby reducing political and commercial risks.

Assessments and Prospects

The recent large energy activities are not the first time Chinese NOCs have entered "loans-for-oil" deals. In 2004, Chinese banks financed Rosneft's acquisition of Yuganskneftegaz with a \$6 billion loan and CNPC received a pledge of long-term supply contracts via rail in exchange (*Platts Community News*, February 19). Beijing's continuous efforts to secure long-term oil supplies demonstrate that Chinese national oil firms are increasingly using a powerful tool to obtain overseas assets: loan from government banks to resource-rich but cash-strained nations in maintaining access to oil supplies.

Yet even under economic pressure, oil-producing countries have kept Chinese oil companies at arms' length during the negotiation. For the former, these four deals represent an optimal outcome—let China provide the financing while they maintain the control of the energy assets. The terms of the agreements only give China the "right to purchase" the oil, but not the "right to own" the oil through equity purchase.

These "loans-for-oil" activities will remain an active component of the Chinese overseas resource acquisition strategy given the current global economic and energy conditions. They are accompanied by Chinese NOCs other commercial and acquisition, such as the latest commitment of \$7.2 billion by Sinopec to buy Toronto listed Addax which has large holdings in West Africa and Iraq (*Wall Street Journal*, June 25). The Sinopec-Addax transaction, if finalized, will be the single largest energy asset purchase by the China's NOCs, demonstrating the dynamic nature of China's overseas energy security drive.

Wenran Jiang is the Mactaggart Research Chair of the China Institute at the University of Alberta and a Senior Fellow at the Asia Pacific Foundation of Canada.

[The author would like to thank Simin Yu for his research assistance.]

Notes

1. Chinese NOCs normally refer to the China National Petroleum Corporation (CNPC), China Petroleum and Chemical Corporation (Sinopec), China National Offshore

Oil Corporation (CNOOC), and their subsidiaries.

2. Shoichi Itoh, "Russia's Energy Diplomacy toward the Asia-Pacific: Is Moscow's Ambition Dashed?" Slavic Research Center, Sapporo, Japan, 2008.

* * *

China-Bangladesh Relations and Potential for Regional Tensions

By Vijay Sakhuja

The geographic area encompassing South Asia and its contiguous maritime spaces are of growing strategic importance to China, as reflected in China's web of partnerships and coalitions with states in the region. The dynamics of these relationships appear on the surface to be based on interdependence, but are actually driven by long-term political, economic and strategic interests. Among the South Asian states, Bangladesh is an important player in Beijing's political-military calculus and provides China with added leverage to check Indian forces. This is evident from the regular political exchanges and enhanced military cooperation between the two countries. According to Munshi Faiz Ahmad, Bangladesh's ambassador to China, Bangladesh and China have enjoyed a "time-tested, all-weather friendship" (China Daily, March 26).

During their meeting on the sidelines of the U.N. Conference on the World Financial and Economic crisis in June 2009, Chinese Foreign Minister Yang Jiechi assured his Bangladeshi counterpart Dipu Moni that it was China's policy to "strengthen and develop the relations of friendship and cooperation with Bangladesh." For her part, Moni said that "Bangladesh sees China as its close friend and cooperation partner" (Xinhua News Agency, June 26).

China and Bangladesh established diplomatic relations in 1975, although Beijing initially did not recognize Bangladesh as a separate state in 1971. Since then, the friendship between the two countries has grown to cover a wide spectrum of bilateral relations. At the onset of official relations, the Chinese leadership has consistently advised Bangladesh to pursue an independent foreign policy and encouraged it to move away from India's sphere of influence. According to discussions (March 2009) that this author had with some retired Indian army officers, they believe that Chinese leaders may have even given Bangladesh security assurances that Beijing would stand by Dhaka and help it defend its national sovereignty and territorial integrity should it be threatened by India.

Bangladesh maintains a very close relationship with China for its economic and military needs (*Daily Star* [Dhaka],

February 19, 2006). Over the years, the two sides have signed a plethora of bilateral agreements that range from economic engagements, soft loans, social contacts, cultural exchanges, academic interactions, infrastructure development and military sales at "friendship" prices. Top-level state visits, both by the ruling party and the opposition leaders to China have increased markedly [1]. Bangladesh sees China not only as its close friend, but also as a counter-weight when dealing with India. This is notwithstanding the fact that China and Bangladesh have not established a strategic partnership, and according to Bangladeshi analysts, have kept their relationship "unarticulated, flexible and ambiguous" thus allowing Dhaka "to reap the benefits of a strategic partnership with a nuclear power without involving itself in any formal defense arrangement" (Daily Star [Dhaka], February 19, 2006).

ARMING THE MILITARY

China has emerged as a major supplier of arms to the Bangladeshi armed forces. In 2006, China supplied 65 artillery guns and 114 missiles and related systems (*The Assam Tribune*, October 9, 2007). Most of the tanks (T-59, T-62, T-69, and T-79), a large number of armoured personnel carriers (APCs), artillery pieces and small arms and personal weapons in the Bangladesh Army are of Chinese origin [2]. There are plans to acquire 155mm PLZ-45/Type-88 (including transfer of technology) and 122mm Type-96 as well MBRLs from China by 2011 (Defence. pk/forum, March 19).

Admiral Zhang Lianzhong, the erstwhile Commander of the PLA Navy, had reportedly assured his Bangladeshi counterpart of cooperation in the sophisticated management of the navy [3]. The Bangladeshi Navy is largely made up of Chinese-origin platforms. These include the 053-H1 Jianghu I class frigates with 4 x HY2 missiles, Huang Feng class missile boats, Type-024 missile boats, Huchuan and P 4 class torpedo boats, Hainan class sub chasers, Shanghai class gun boats and Yuchin class LCUs [4]. The BNS Khalid Bin Walid has been retrofitted with HQ-7 SAM from China. (FM-90 Surface-to-Air Missile System, bdmilitary. com). In 2008, BNS Osman successfully test fired a C-802 ASM in the presence of the Chinese Defense Attaché Senior Colonel Ju Dewu (*The Daily Star*, May 13, 2008).

China began supplying fighter aircraft to the Bangladesh Air Force in 1977 and, over the years, has delivered F7 and Q5 fighter aircraft and PT 6 Trainers [5]. In 2005, 16 F-7BG were ordered and the deliveries began in 2006 (Scramble.nl, July 5).

Although Dhaka has argued that its relations with Beijing